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The beginning of formal schooling (age 5 in Australia) is seen as a time of 
transition from the institution of the family to the institution of the 
school.  While it is acknowledged that this is a time of induction into the 
culture of formal schooling, the process has traditionally been conceived 
of as gender neutral.  It would appear, however, that part of the 
institutional work is to position children differently as male and female 
students. This study examines closely how the language practices of 
schooling operate in this initiation process to construct gender.
The project directly addresses two areas of immediate needs outlined by 
DEET's Gender Equity in Curriculum Reform Project. These are issues 
relating to primary school girls and the role that language plays in the 
construction of gender.  At the same time, it also has direct relevance to 
wider issues of curriculum at the primary level, insofar as the gendered 
nature of student-learners will impact on both possible and potential 
curricular reforms and innovations. 
Rationale
Children entering the primary school for the first time each February come 
already constructed as gendered subjects within the particular discourses 
of their homes, cultures and society in general.  At this 'point of entry' 
though, they must become initiates into a new culture  - that of the 
classroom and the school.  Learning to live in this new social and 
discursive space, where they no longer operate within the known discourses 
and relationships of 'little girl/boy', 'daughter/son', sister/brother, 
niece/nephew, 'playmate' or visitor, etc. requires a process of initiation 
into the school and classroom culture.   
As, a school-girl or school-boy, a 'pupil', 'learner', 'classmate', 
'partner', the child is 'disciplined' and shaped as a student to fit the 
culture she is entering.  We acknowledge that this is clearly a gendered 
culture, and that in learning this culture children are subjects of what 
Green (1991) calls the "production of consent", whereby subjects willingly 
accept and even comply with their own submission to the dominant ideology.  
If we are to mount any worthwhile challenge to the inequity of gender 
relationships in the school curriculum and culture, it is essential that 
the nature of this initiation process be better understood. 
The study adopts case study methodology to document and describe the 
language of the classroom culture, focussing around the more overtly 
socialising activities and aims of the teacher's programme for the first 
month of school. These will include morning news, show and tell, games, 
'mat' sessions, story reading, morning recess time, co-operative seat work.  
Bowers and Flinders (1990:2) work on the classroom as "an ecology of 
language processes and cultural patterns"  will be used as the frame for 



our observations and analysis as it allows both the covert and overt 
relationships of power and meaning to be examined. Attention to the 
teacher's framing, and modelling of desirable (and gendered?) student 
behaviours such as turn taking, negotiating, and displaying good humour, 
will help us uncover those more covertly and culturally-patterned processes 
of thought, behaviour and emotional response that work towards the 
construction of gendered subjectivities within the 'new' classroom culture.  
Our supposition is that during these first weeks of school, there will be a 
noticeable shift in the meanings of language and relationships present in 
the classroom, from the variety of discourses that characterise the home 
and kindergarten cultures to a less-varied and more homogeneous discourse 
of school and learning, which has already positioned female and male 
students differentially within it.  Work by Walkerdine (1981) for example, 
has shown how the production of female and male subjectivities within 
educational practices is assisted by the complexity of the social relations 
within the classroom. 'The discursive forces which shape the pedagogy of 

the classroom produce a space which promotes the power of children and 
asserts the naturalness and harmlessness of their actions.'(1981:19).  
These discursive forces form the focus of this study.
To attempt a full exposition of the subtlety and complexity of the message 
exchange systems operating within the classroom, a range of discourse 
processes will be recorded and analysed. As well as the spoken and written 
language texts produced by and presented to classroom members and visitors, 
the kinesic meanings associated with interactions and exchanges, as well as 
other meaningful linguistic features such as intonation, pitch, pausing wil 
be examined.  Analytic procedures include fine grain analysis utilising 
systemic linguistics as developed by Kress (1985) Threadgold(1986), Poynton 
(1990), Wright (1989)  as well as feminist poststructuralist analysis of 
discursive processes following Walkerdine(1990) and Davies (1988). 
In this way we are hoping to provide a documentary representation that 
recognizes and describes both the overt and covert patterns of gendered 
initiation into schooling. This study is conceived of as a necessary 
initial and pilot phase for a much more extensive and important research 
study that extends the project in two dimensions - horizontally across 
localities, states and educational systems, and vertically, to study the 
classroom discourses surrounding schoolgirls and schoolboys as they enter 
the next phase of their educational careers, the secondary school.
Theoretical underpinnings
It is no longer adequate to think of the schoolgirl as a young person 
learning to be herself in the social context of the classroom and school.  
Feminist poststructuralist views of the subject provide criticism of the 
humanist notion of a unitary subject of rationalist psychology, and posit 
the existence of a subjectivity which is contradictory, precarious, 
multiple and "in process, constantly being reconstituted in discourse each 
time we think or speak" (Henriques at al. 1984, also Weedon 1987; Davies 
1991).  Walkerdine (1990) makes the assertion that what is needed is an 
understanding of individuals as a "nexus of subjectivities", never wholly 
one thing or the other, teacher or lover, but always and at the same time 



also daughter, sister, mother, friend.  At any one time this multiply-
constituted subject is always, in potential or actual contradiction with 
what might appear to be its 'self', and can speak any of the other 
discourses available to it.  Thus it is possible for a friend to cherish 
her friend's misfortune while at the same time help her to overcome it. –– 
as any reader of Fay Weldon's, or any of us who has ever plied a dieting 
lover with 'just a little' chocolate cheesecake will recognize and 
acknowledge!   
It is important also to understand that subjectivities are never fixed, are 
always fluid, and that this 'nexus' is therefore always a connection that 
is temporary in both space and time.  It can and will change as the social 
situation alters.  In some ways, then, our idea of the 'construction of the 
schoolgirl' is itself a contradiction to the extent that it implies that 
there is in fact 'a' schoolgirl subjectivity which is the same for every 
schoolgirl who can choose to act and speak in certain rational ways.  As 
Walkerdine (1990:41) suggests, such thinking "encourages a voluntarism 
which assumes that change can follow from subjects' recognizing and 
choosing to stand outside the conditions of their own regulation".  
Rather, we would wish to say that 'the schoolgirl', just like 'the 
schoolboy', or 'the teacher' is itself a changing, multiply-constituted and 
contradictory effect of the discourse and practices in place and in play at 
particular social sites.  At the same time though, our formulation is 
extremely useful as it permits us to highlight the sense in which the 
schoolgirl subject is positioned within the discourses of education and 
thus becomes 'schooled' or normalised as a schoolgirl.  Walkerdine 
(1990:119) suggests that what pedagogy does is produce norms of what is 
supposed to be, thereby 'pathologizing' behaviour that is different from 
the norm.
Foucault's (1977) notion of the institutionally regulated docile body 
provides a further basis for understanding this phenomenon.  He has shown 
how systems of disciplinary power are enacted in a multiplicity of texts 
through a variety of discourses of surveillance and regulation within 
institutional settings.  As Luke(1993) points out, such discourses do not 
yield social control in a coercive and monolithic sense of a top down 

impositon of power but rather work to create the docile body through self-
surveillance where the subject internalises the cultural gaze as her own. 
Preliminary Work
The focus of our investigation is on the conditions of the regulation of 
schoolgirl subjectivities in the first month of primary school.  We will be 
studying this as it is lived by a group of twenty-four 'preppies' who will 
begin their primary education in February 1993, at a state suburban school 
in Geelong.  The school draws on a population from a middle - lower 
socioeconomic area consisting of diverse multicultural origins, including 
Serbian, Croatian, Greek and Chinese.  Data will consist of videotape and 
audiotape recordings of classroom language practices, both spoken and 
written, in whole group and small group settings, between teacher and 
students and between students and students, both inside the classsroom and 
outside in the playground.



At the present time, seventeen of these children attend a local 
Kindergarten pre-school centre three mornings and two afternoons a week, 
across the road from this particular primary school. It was our intention 
to interview the children in the months before they were to begin prep and 
ascertain ways in which they positioned themselves as boys and girls prior 
to the introduction of formal schooling.  Fernie, Davies, Kantor and 
McMurray (1992) claim that the preschool setting, as the first school 
experience for most children, and the site of their first learning how to 
interact with others, should be the focus of much more research than is 
currently being undertaken to understand the "work of establishing 
consciousness of oneself as, masculine/feminine, student, and peer" (Fernie 
et al., 1992:31) 
Recognising the difficulties of interviewing young children and wishing to 
avoid introducing and promoting a boy/girl binary, we chose not to ask 
questions like: What do you think of boys/girls? What do boys/girls do that 
you like/dislike? What do boys/girls do best at school?  Instead we chose 
to focus our questions on the experience of beginning school and to refer 
to children rather than boys and girls e.g..  What will children do at 
school next year?  What sort of things do teachers like children to do?. 
Which children do you think will be good/bad at school next year?
We found that this informal interview situation was less suitable for our 
purposes  than we had predicted and that videorecording and participant 
observation was a better option. It appeared that the children wished to 
please the interviewer in their responses and that the contrived nature of 
the interview situation showed only that the transition to school did not 
appear to be a major concern to the children, all of whom indicated they 
would 'play, write, sing and draw' with their' best friends' next year.  
The shift to videotape enabled us to record the activities engaged in 
during the day and observe the discourses operating.in such classroom 
settings as the sandpit and housekeeping corner.  This data will serve as a 
useful reference point for observations in 1993 when the children enter the 
prep classroom. As well, however, it allows a comparison with observations 
we have made of the 1992 Prep group with the teacher who will be working 
with us next year.   The present paper reports on observations made in the 
kinder and prep classrooms, and focuses on two aspects which we consider 
may be highly significant to the study as it will unfold next year: the 
first is to do with the regulation of the child body through regulatory 
practices associated with teacher discourse and action; and the second with 
gendered differences in the discursive positions available to and utilised 
by the children themselves.  
The preliminary observations offered in this paper are based on two sets of 
data. Four hours observation in the Prep Classroom in October 1992 and six 
hours observation in the kindergarten in November 1992, during both the 
morning and afternoon sessions with different groups of children This 
preliminary observation in the prep room was conducted to familiarise 
ourselves with the classroom, some of the teachers procedures and to gain 
experience as observers in this setting Field notes were the only form of 
data collection and while no verbatim transcripts emerged we attempted very 
detailed time referenced accounts of the talk and interaction patterns. 
Regulation of the body within the prepared classroom space



By this time of the school year, children in both sites are well used to 
the expectations, rules and ways of behaving in their Kinder or Prep room, 

and we were able to observe and talk with them as they went about their 
daily routine.  Or rather, and this was the symptomatic of the first of the 
major contrasting factors that we found, we were able to talk freely with 
the Kindergarten children, while the Preppies were situationally placed in 
work spaces that did not encourage informal talk with either each other or 
with outsiders.  Let us consider the physical set up of the two rooms to 
start with, during two morning sessions, the 9.00 to 11.00 session in the 
Prep room and the 9.00 to 11.45 session in the Kindergarten. 
The kindergarten space was divided into areas for the day's activities of 
painting/printmaking, playdough, a reading corner, dress-up box and 
wardrobe with mirror, building with blocks, puzzle making, a restaurant 
area, a large open mat area and a writing table which, on the day we 
visited, was set up with booklets and equipment for children to make books 
about healthy habits around the home.  Outside were a sandpit, swings and 
climbing equipment, bubble-making table, trampoline and grassed area.
Children moved freely around the indoor and outdoor areas, with their 
teacher moving around too, from activity to activity focussing 
conversation, this day, on topics of health and safety in each of the 
situations the children were engaged with.  The groups came together on the 
mat three times during each session, at the start for welcome, later for a 
story and songs, and at the end of the session for farewells and parent 
collection.  While the afternoon group also sat together in a large circle 
outside for milk and fruit, in the morning group the children cleared and 
ate in small groups at the puzzle-making table when they felt like it. 

 Plan of Kindergarten
At all times apart from the formal whole group mat sessions, the children 
were given no overt direction towards any particular activity.  They spent 
as long or as little time at any given activity as they chose; they chose 
their own companions; spoke when and to whom they wished; and they left and 
entered the room as they desired.  The signal for congregation on the mat 
was a song, which the teacher began with a small group of children.  The 
others apparently took this as a sign to hurry up with cleaning away, and 
moved to join in, again without direct instruction to do so.   The singing 
session involved a series of well-known action songs after which the 



children remained seated for a story reading.
The set up in the prep classroom provided stark contrast to this.  Desks 
were arranged in two rows across the classroom as diagrammed below, leaving 
space for a large mat area with easel at the front of the room, and empty 
space also along the whole of the back wall.  This space and the front 
clear space was used for group activities on the floor during the course of 
the morning. The similarity of this arrangement of space and furniture with 
the depiction of a 'conventional junior classroom" taken by Walkerdine 
(1984:156) from the 1967 Nuffield Mathematics Project Materials is noted 
with interest here.

Plan of Prep classroom
The class also spent forty-five minutes in the school 'gym' working on  a 
Perceptual Motor Program that involves the children, in small groups, 
rotating through a series of co-ordination activities that include 
trampolining, crawling through blocks, throwing and catching, and balance 
beam work.  Both in the gym, and in the classroom itself, where children 
had received a fixed allocation of desks, little self-initiated movement 
around the room was noted.  Although several children did leave their seats 
and leave the room during the morning session, for visits both to the 
reading mother outside in the corridor and the dental van, in either case 
they were summoned by other children acting for the waiting adults.  The 
only time any Prep children openly left their seats without explicit 
direction was during the marking time following the printing exercise, when 
two Prep girls spent about seven minutes sharpening pencils into the 
rubbish bin and discussing invitations to a forthcoming birthday party, and 
where one child 'visited' with another on her way back from reading
There were five mat sessions during the morning.  Each of these was 
initiated by a call from the teacher to come to the mat, or, in the gym, to 
sit down in front of her, and all bar the initial morning 'welcome and 
instructions for movement to the gym area' began with a song initiated by 
the teacher as soon as the children were seated, and immediately followed 
by whole group outlining of the following task requirements or, on one 
occasion, a shared book reading.  Some exchange between the teacher and 
individual children took place on several occasions immediately following 



the songs.  One instance was a teacher reprimand of one girl child who had 
transgressed the accepted norms of Preppie mat and song behaviour by waving 
a toy dinosaur above her head as she sang along in a loud and gruff 
dinosaur voice.
Discussion
What was most striking about these sessions was the physical arrangement of 
boys and girls in relation to the teacher.  The folkloric representation of 
boys who sit at the back of classrooms, out of the teacher's gaze and in 
place for mischief, was borne out in each of the five mat sessions 
observed, with the exception of the gym mat session, in which one row of 
four boys sat ina straight line across the front of the 'mat' space, 
directly in front of the teacher and and between her and the second row of 
girls.   Yet this was not the case in the Kindergarten mat sessions, where 
the positioning of children in relation to the teacher's body and gaze 
could not be differentiated on the basis of gender.  

2.The second area of interest for us as it arose in the comparison of the 
kindergarten and the Prep classroom  is to do with what appears to be the 
successful struggle by girls (Steedman, 1979, Walkerdine, 1990) to claim a 
position of power in the relation between domestic and pedagogic discourses 
in these early years of education.
Walkerdine claims that it is in the "relation between the domestic and the 
pedagogic and the way in which women signify as mothers and teachers, 
taking positions of power within those practices, which provides the space 
for the early success of girls" (1990:13).  Girls achieve this early school 
success, she goes on to say, because they are able to take up positions of 
similarity with the powerful (women) teachers much more strongly than are 
the boys.  And success at school requires the taking up of the powerful 
pedagogic (female) discourse.  Boys, who find it less easy to identify with 
the maternal/pedagogical, struggle to re-define women and girls as 
powerless subjects of other discourses –– ones in which the powerful 
positions are held, in their experience, by malee.  She claims that it is 
this resistance to the powerful domestic discourse of the pre-school and 
infants school that  might explain the failure of boys generally to do well 
in early education.
This work has led us to consider two related lines of investigation.  The 
first has to do with this site of discursive struggle, and the gendered 
resistance/compliance that Walkerdine suggests takes place in the infants 
classroom.  It leads us to ask such questions as:  Do boys who do well in 
early education resist the domestic discourses of the pre-school room?  If 

so, what forms does their resistance take, and how is it different from the 
resistance of other boys?  Do girls who resist the domestic discourses do 
less well?  What forms does their resistance take?  The second area we wish 
to discuss relates to how pre-school children perceive what happens at 
school.  Do boys and girls talk about their expectations of school in the 
same ways?  How do they differ? Do they see boys and girls as doing 
different things in school?  This paper will examine some of our findings 
on these key issues.



In consecutive weeks we spent a day in each each of a Prep and a Kinder 
classroom, in an effort to find out what we could seeto be the most visible 
differences between the schoo l setting in to which these children are to 
be placed next February, and the pre-school setting in which they are 
currently operating.
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